
Memo to an incoming PM Help Cabinet
government work better

One of the most important things a PM does it choose people for senior
Cabinet roles. These choices are best based on talent, energy and
understanding of the jobs concerned. Whilst of course the overall balance of
the Cabinet has to take into account wings of the party, geographical spread
and loyalties these should be secondary issues to the more normal matters in
selection that are related to  being able to doing the job well. Cabinet
members do not get a phase in or training period when they first join. They
are expected from Day1 to be able to make decisions, defend their department
and show knowledge of their topics regardless of their background and
experience.

The PM should have regular review meetings with the senior Cabinet members
one to one. These meetings should be to give guidance to a Cabinet member
over PM preferences and how the departmental policy and priorities can fit
into the general strategy. They are also occasions when the Cabinet member
can ask for support and assistance, and the PM can show understanding of a
colleague’s plight and mentor where necessary. As there are too many Cabinet
positions to report one to one to the PM senior Cabinet members should
perform the role for more junior Cabinet members. The Chancellor should guide
the Chief Secretary, the Foreign Secretary the Overseas Aid and Trade
Ministers etc.

Cross departmental strategies like levelling up or greening government should
come to Cabinet for determination. Conflicts between departments over issues
should come to cabinet or committee for resolution. A Cabinet member should
be held responsible for a policy entirely or mainly within their own
department. So the Chancellor should be responsible for tax strategy and the
Home Secretary responsible for migration policy. Given the importance of
these to government as a whole the PM should keep them under review in the
one to ones and they should report to Cabinet regularly as well.

My intervention in the Northern
Ireland Protocol Committee (Day 3)
debate

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood MP (Wokingham) (Con): Has the hon. Gentleman or his
party ever once lobbied the EU in public or in private to shift its position
to accommodate the very reasonable grievances and to deal with its
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illegalities under the protocol?

Stephen Doughty, Shadow Minister, Foreign and Commonwealth and International
Development: I do not agree with the last part of what the right hon.
Gentleman said, but actually I sat around the table with EU ambassadors and,
indeed, the EU ambassador to the UK to discuss these very issues just weeks
ago, so I have sat down in private, and we have said so publicly on a number
of occasions. The right hon. Gentleman should be reassured on that point.

My interventions in the North Ireland
Protocol Committee (Day 2) debate

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood MP (Wokingham) (Con): Will the Financial
Secretary confirm that the Treasury will never use the argument that we must
not press ahead with the very necessary VAT cut on energy in the cost of
living crisis because we cannot apply it in Northern Ireland? It could
damage GB as well as NI if that argument were used. Will she promise that the
Government will energetically pursue complete sovereignty over VAT?

Lucy Frazer, Financial Secretary to the Treasury: After this legislation has
passed, we will be able to introduce VAT legislation across the UK in the
interests of both GB and Northern Ireland. I can assure my right hon. Friend
that the Treasury consistently looks at tax policies, including VAT, and the
benefits and disbenefits of bringing in changes.

I turn now to amendments 37 and 41 in the name of Mr Lammy. I should note
that this issue was addressed in a previous debate, so, in the interests of
time, I shall aim to be brief. The amendments would restrict the use of the
Bill’s powers to only make provision that is “necessary” rather than to make
provision that the Minister considers is “appropriate”.

As my right hon. and learned Friend the Minister for the Cabinet Office and I
have said previously, “necessary” is a very strict legal test. The amendments
would therefore remove the policy discretion for the exercise of these
powers, potentially limiting Ministers’ choice of the right solutions to the
problems caused by the protocol. Changing the test to an objective one will
provide additional uncertainty to businesses and consumers and it would
severely limit the ability to facilitate consistent VAT, excise and other
relevant tax policies between Northern Ireland and Great Britain, as well as
a domestic subsidy control regime that applies to the whole of the UK.

I want to comment on how that was expressed by the hon. Member for Hove, who
suggested that Ministers could make changes on a whim. That is simply not the
case and is a misrepresentation of the position that is clearly set out in
the legislation. Clause 12(3) clearly states:
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“A Minister of the Crown may, by regulations, make any provision which the
Minister considers appropriate in connection with any provision”.

Therefore, he or she would need to consider those matters very carefully, as
Ministers from across the House would do. The amendments might also prohibit
the Government from responding in a flexible way to issues facing Northern
Ireland. That, in turn, will have a negative impact on Northern
Irish businesses and individuals, so I ask the hon. Gentleman to withdraw
his amendment.

Many hon. Members discussed the negotiations, and I hope that I have answered
those points in my response to the intervention from Stephen Farry, The hon.
Member for Hove talked about the single electricity market. The right thing
to do is not to impact the single electricity market. As the Foreign
Secretary has said, we want to cement the provisions in the protocol that are
working, including the single electricity market. That is why this Bill does
not seek to exclude article 9 or annex 4, which maintain the single
electricity market. The Government are committed to preserving it and the
benefits that it provides to UK citizens in Northern Ireland.

For those reasons, taken together, these clauses will ensure that the
Government can set UK-wide policies on subsidy control and VAT, ensuring that
those in Northern Ireland can benefit from the same level of support as those
in the rest of the United Kingdom.

My contribution in the Northern
Ireland Protocol Committee (Day 2)
debate

Rt Hon Sir John Redwood MP (Wokingham) (Con): I welcome the notion of
measures that restore our control over VAT and subsidies in Northern Ireland.
It is entirely within the spirit and the text of the protocol, which says
that both parties will respect the internal market of the United Kingdom. How
can we have a proper functioning internal market if we have to have rates of
VAT in Northern Ireland that are different from the rest of our internal
market? And how can we claim that our country’s sovereignty is respected by
this part of the agreement, as the EU originally said it would be, if we are
not sovereign to change VAT in an important part of the United Kingdom? It is
right that we legislate on this issue, because we took back control and we
wish to restore the sovereignty of this Parliament. How can we say that we
have a sovereign Parliament properly restored if our Chancellor of the
Exchequer cannot change VAT in part of the UK? It is right and it is legal
that we legislate within the terms of the protocol and the agreement, and it
is essential that we do so. Those who favour a negotiated solution with the
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EU should recognise that a huge amount of time and talent has been put into
negotiating with the EU in recent years on these matters, and it has been
unwilling to be reasonable or to respect the spirit and even the letter of
the protocol itself. It is time to legislate.

I say to those who favour a negotiated solution and still have this idea that
the EU will, in due course, negotiate properly over one that it is far more
likely to negotiate in a more sympathetic and realistic spirit if it knows
that we have the firm backstop of clear legislation, which means we will do
the right thing by Northern Ireland and the whole UK if the EU cannot be
bothered to meet us and understand what it means for the communities in
Northern Ireland.

The EU should also take on board the good advice from the Democratic Unionist
party and other members of the Unionist community in Northern Ireland. The
whole fabric of the Good Friday agreement rests upon the consent of both
communities. The EU says it fully signs up to that and sees it as of prior
importance to the protocol, so the EU has to understand that there is no
cross-community consent for the current position. The sooner we legislate to
sort that out, the better.

Some funny numbers from the Treasury
and OBR

The OBR has had to explain why it was so far out in its forecasts of the
deficit and borrowings last year. They have written:

“Our latest forecast for ( Central government borrowing) 2021-2 is £48.3bn
below the October forecast and £131.2bn below our March 2021 forecast (the
Budget)”  They accept they underestimate tax revenues by a massive £77bn and
overstated state spending by £48.7bn. It should be easier to forecast what
you spend when you are running the spending controls.

We can all make mistakes. Forecasting is difficult. What is more difficult to
forgive is that this was not the first time they have underestimated the
revenues and overstated the deficit. Worse still is they used their precise
forecasts of revenue and deficit to tell the Chancellor he needed to raise
more taxes to reduce the gap between spending and taxing. It turns out they
need not have asked him to do that as the numbers were so much better than
the numbers they tried to create with tax rises.  So when I am asked how do
we pay for the tax cuts, the first answer is we are so far ahead of plan
there is no problem. The second answer is if you cut the right tax rates to a
sensible amount you can end up with more growth and more revenue, not less.

The Treasury also needs to come clean about the debt interest. They have been
using their current high figure of £83bn which includes index costs on the
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repayment of inflation linked debt which does not entail making any cash
payments before redemption. They use this figure to scare politicians into
accepting more austerity to control the debt interest. What they omit to
point out is on their definition of debt interest they forecast a collapse in
the cost of it to £46.7bn by 2024-5. That is a fall of £36.3bn or 44% in debt
interest.

The Treasury has a tradition of overstating deficits when there is good
growth and understating them in recession. There is also a danger their
policy advice based on very wrong forecasts could drive us unnecessarily into
recession.


